MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS

DATE:          January 4, 2013

TIME:           10:00 A.M.

PLACE:        500 N. Calvert Street

                     Room 308

                     Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:   John Mettee
                     Daniel Lavelle

                     Thomas Orisich

                     John Jensen

                     Brian Dunne

ABSENT:      Donald Ocker

OTHERS
PRESENT:    Pamela J. Edwards, Executive Director

                      Michael L. Miller, Assistant Executive Director

                      Deborah L. Heil, Administrative Secretary

                      Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator 

                      Milena Trust, Assistant Attorney General

                      Barry Hoyle, Maryland Society of Surveyors

CALL TO ORDER

John Mettee, Chairman called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
MINUTES
Motion (I) was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Dunne and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the December 5, 2012 meeting as written.
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COMPLAINT COMMITTEE
13-LS-02 
Closed. Signed consent order and paid fine.

13-LS-06 
Under review by complaint committee.
13-LS-07 
Closed. Reinstatement denied.
Motion (II) was made by Mr. Lavelle, seconded by Mr. Dunne to accept the complaint committee's report as submitted.

CORRESPONDENCE


The Board received a copy of a letter from Louis A. Raimondi, P.E., L.S., from the State of New Jersey, endorsing the candidacy of Howard C. (Skip) Harclerode, P.E., for the office of President-Elect of the NCEES for the year 2013-2014.  The Board will review Mr. Harclerode's qualifications in the interim and be prepared to vote at the Zone Meeting in May 2013 in Cape May, NJ.

The Board received an email from Dawn Hawkins-Nixon, P.E. Section Head of the Sustainability Services Division, Prince George's County Government.  Ms. Dawkins asks if a property line surveyor is authorized to certify  elevations/grades.  The Board asked Ms. Edwards to respond by stating that a property line surveyor is authorized by law to certify elevations/grades. 

NEW BUSINESS
Anonymous complaints - Chairman Mettee stated that he recently received an anonymous complaint in his personal mailbox at home.  He further stated that he has had peers approach him about problems because they know he is on the board.  He stated that people need to use the complaint process if there is an issue with a surveyor or non-licensed individual.  Mr. Mettee stated that clear information about the complaint process is on the webpage.
Ms. Trust stated that the Board will not accept anonymous complaints so in the case that Mr. Mettee just cited, there is nothing that the Board can do with the information.  It is not fair to the board members to be placed in this position.   Licensees have a responsibility under their code of ethics to file a complaint if they think another surveyor or a non-licensed individual is in violation of the law or regulations.  
Ms. Edwards stated that this message needs to be conveyed to licensees and the public.  She will include an article about this in the newsletter.
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Northeast Zone Meeting - The funded delegates for the Northeast Zone Meeting will be John Mettee, Tom Orisich and Milena Trust.  Ms. Edwards will also be attending the zone meeting in May 2013.  

Report On Joint Chairs Meeting - Chairman Mettee reported to the Board on the Joint Chairs' Meeting held December 5, 2012.  They looked at the budget and talked in depth about increasing the licensing fee, but no formal action on raising licensing fees has been taken.  The Boards will table this issue until the next meeting and see if formal action needs to be taken.

Another issue discussed was the electronic Board meeting room. Ms. Edwards stated that she attended a meeting with Mr. Loleas, other affected executive directors, and representatives from the Department's IT unit.  They will submit a report on proposed equipments need, etc.  This will continue to be discussed.
Howard Harclerode, Chair of the P.E. Board, has been researching processes to implement electronic seals and signatures.  He will continue to update the joint chairs on his findings.  
OLD BUSINESS

Minimum Standards Of Practice Committee Report -  Mr. Orisich stated that the committee has finished the minor edits to the MSP regulations.  He asked the Board if they want the committee to present the regulations with the minor edits and then address location drawings changes which will take some time.  It was the Board's suggestion to give the Board the minor edits and continue to work on location drawing.  

MNCPPC and Record Plats - The Board discussed at length the correspondence submitted by a member of a surveying community regarding the plat prepared only by a professional engineer for a major project in Prince George's County, even though at least a portion of the plat clearly fell within the scope of practice of surveying. The chair expressed his strong objections regarding the length of time it took a professional surveying community to bring this issue to the Board. In addition, the chair requested that Mr. Miller schedule a meeting with the representatives of Maryland National Capital Park and Planning Commission to discuss this and future projects as well as the role of licensed surveyors.
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MARYLAND SOCIETY OF SURVEYORS REPORT
Barry Hoyle distributed a copy of a house location drawing to the Board.  He did not like the quality of the work on the drawings as it is hand drawn and is unprofessional looking.  He would like to see standards changed to require that drawings be prepared in CAD.  The Board reviewed it and stated that they cannot regulate the tools of the trade.  The Minimum Standards of Practice Committee will take this under advisement.

Barry Hoyle reported that the next general membership meeting is scheduled for January 15th at Middleton's Tavern in Annapolis.  Lt. Governor Anthony Brown is scheduled to appear.

OTHER BUSINESS
FINAL ACTION ON CPC REGULATIONS
Motion (III) was made by Mr. Jensen, seconded by Mr. Orisich and unanimously carried to adopt as final proposed action to CPC regulations.

NCEES REPORT
Mr. Orisich stated that NCEES has approved the length of the FS exam.  It will be a 6-hour examination and will consist of 100 questions that will be graded and 10 pre-test questions.
He attended a meeting in Clemson on computer based testing.  The main topic of discussion was reference materials for the Professional Engineers examination.

Professional Land Surveyors will now be a closed book examination and NCEES will supply reference materials.  NCEES may do a seminar on CBT.  NCEES is changing exam software to write test questions.  

He also stated the EPS committee will meet again in two weeks and they will talk about state specific exams.
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APPLICATION FOR LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY

1.  Apex Land Solutions, LLC. - approved.

APPLICATION FOR CORPORATION
1.  Precision Measurements, Inc. - approved.

APPLICATION FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYOR BY EXAMINATION

1.  Julian M. Miranda - approved.

APPLICATION FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYOR BY RECIPROCITY 
1.  Dane R. Hobbs - approved.
Following a review of the above applications by a minimum of two board members, a motion (IV) was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Lavelle and unanimously carried.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, motion (V) was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Dunne and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 NOON.

______ With Corrections

__X____ Without Corrections

Signed by John Mettee, Chairman, February 6, 2013.
